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YOU ARE HERE  
FOR A REASON:

A Goodbye 
from the  
Editor-in-Chief

Well, I made it. I’ve written countless essays in my lifetime, a  
ton of short stories, one novel (a draft), and somehow this is  
the most difficult piece to write. After three years of being the  
editor-in-chief for The Saunterer, I am graduating with a degree  
in English in the creative writing concentration. 

The Saunterer has taken me places I could never have 
imagined. In November 2019, I traveled to New Orleans to 
accept an award for The Saunterer as Best Print Newsletter in  
the country at the National Collegiate Honors Council. Apart 
from having a fantastic adventure in NOLA, I had an epiphany: 
For the  being

The Saunterer



Eight Clarke Honors College students recently earned the opportunity to compete for the 
prestigious Fulbright U.S. Student Program. Over the next several months, Abiodun Adeoye, 
Abby Boltz, Briana Branch, Johannah Cooper, Jack Lenox, Thomas Long and Jessica Pierce 
will continue to refine their research proposals in hopes of being selected to the program in 
March 2022.

The Fulbright Student Program is a highly competitive scholarship providing grants for 
students to pursue research projects or English teaching assistant programs in a participating 
country outside of the United States. In this cultural exchange program, awardees are given 
the opportunity to meet, work and learn with people of the host country, developing an 
appreciation for others’ views, beliefs and lifestyles. Most Fulbright recipients spend an 
academic year in their host country of choice.

“I appreciate the Fulbright mission and the idea of international collaboration,” said Jack 
Lenox, Clarke Honors College senior and Finland Fulbright semifinalist, who lived in Rome 
for several years. “Ultimately, I would like to work directly on global health policy solutions to 
address migrant health issues resulting from climate change.”

Lenox credits the Clarke Honors College course, Special Topics in Interdisciplinary Studies, 
with preparing him for the rigorous Fulbright application process. “The course helped me pick 
apart pieces of my own story and better understand myself and my future goals.”

Senior Jessica Pierce is pursuing a Fulbright in Norway. “The Clarke Honors College 
offers intense writing courses, which helped me prepare a strong application,” said Pierce. 
“Ultimately, I hope to work in a clinical setting, conducting translational epilepsy research.” 

“The Honors College helped me in this process by providing a foundation of strong 
research and writing skills,” said Johannah Cooper, who is applying for a Fulbright to Paraguay, 
where she hopes to learn first-hand about the region of origin for many immigrant residents in 
the U.S.

Clarke Honors College students have demonstrated their ability to step outside their 
comfort zone to live and learn abroad through the highly competitive Fulbright program. 
Interested in joining? Contact Dr. Walton, director of SU’s Nationally Competitive Fellowships 
Office. at kpwalton@salisbury.edu.

Fulbright Semifinalists 
in the Clarke Honors College

By Zoe Behrman 
Zoe Behrman is a junior majoring in biology with chemistry and psychology minors.

Left to right: Senior Jessica Pierce is currently pursuing a Fulbright in Norway. Senior Jack Lenox is  
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In February, Salisbury University held 
its inaugural Anti-Racism Summit. 
The goal of the summit was to help 
confront racial biases and provide 
the campus community with the tools 
needed to talk about prejudice and 
combat discrimination. The Clarke 
Honors College was well-represented 
at the summit, as its students and 
faculty continue to make an effort to 
push themselves out of their comfort 
zones in order to grow. 

Sydney Burns, a sophomore 
in the Clarke Honors College, 
explained: “I always think that 
as Honors students, we should 
be pushed to think critically and 
explore important issues that face 
our community. I want to better 
understand the personal experiences 
that our community members face 
and find out what I can do to help.” 

It is important to talk about racial 
issues in the classroom, but bringing 
those conversations and knowledge 
to the greater community is the true 
impact of the Clarke Honors College. 
Burns said she enjoyed the summit 
because it “really inspired me to learn 
more and discover that everyone, 
including myself, is a potential 
activist.” While racism can often feel 
like an irresolvable problem, it is 
essential that students realize that they 
have a voice, and that their actions are 
needed to help fight racism.

The Anti-Racism Summit featured 
speakers from Salisbury University 
and other organizations, whose 
sessions were variably scheduled 
throughout the event. This gave 
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The nerves, the excitement, the 
pride in your work. All three of these 
elements define a typical research 
conference experience, and for 
Clarke Honors College students, the 
past year was filled with outstanding 
virtual presentations.

For Honors 111 students, 
professional conference experience 
begins by presenting research papers 
during a course-wide event. Junior 
Gabriella Grigsby shared that “it was 
a lot of practice ... making sure I was 
knowledgeable and knew what I was 
talking about” as she rehearsed for 
her presentation on “Socioeconomic 
Status and Visual Art Integration: The 
Impact on Community Engagement 
During COVID-19.” Grigsby 
transferred to SU in the fall 2020, and 
presenting at a research conference 
was a new experience for her. She 
explains that being an honors student 
prepares you for “bigger things,” and 
she encourages everyone to “take 
advantage of those opportunities, 
and that’s how you get the most out 
of the Honors College.”

Freshman Chibuzo Opaigbeogu 
also participated in the fall 2020 
Honors 111 Research Conference, 
presenting on his topic of “Success 
for Everyone in Small Businesses: 
The Best Practices for Engaging in 
Collaborative Networks as a Small 
Business.” After his Honors 111 
presentation, Opaigbeogu was 
recommended to present at the 

EXPANDING 
YOUR HORIZONS: 

Presenting 
Research 
at Virtual 
Conferences
By Elliana Larsen
Elliana Larsen is a freshman in the 
Bellavance Honors Program double 
majoring in early childhood education 
and elementary education.

Clockwise: Freshman Amy Kessler presented 
at the Fall 2020 Honors 111 Research 
Conference and was recommended to 
present at NRHC 202. Freshman Chibuzo 
Opaigbeogu virtually presenting on his 
research titled "Success for Everyone 
in Small Businesses: The Best Practices 
for Engaging in Collaborative Networks 
as a Small Business." Junior Gabriella 
Grigsby presented on her research titled 
"Socioeconomic Status and Visual Art 
Integration: The Impact on Community 
Engagement During COVID-19."

Northeast Regional Honors 
Council (NRHC) conference. 
Opaigbeogu felt that the 
Honors 111 Research 
Conference definitely 
prepared him for presenting 
at the NRHC, improving 
his confidence and making 
him “more open to going 
to conferences in the 
future.” Opaigbeogu also 
shared his belief in the importance of 
a strong support system going into 
presentations, adding that “having 
support is very necessary … the 
encouragement was very beneficial, 
and I can’t say that enough.”

Freshman Amy Kessler also 
presented at the fall 2020 Honors 
111 Research Conference and was 
recommended to present at the 2021 
NRHC conference. Using her Honors 
111 experience as preparation for 
possible questions, she pre-recorded 
a poster presentation for the 
NRHC on “Minority Representation 
in Schools: A Study on Teacher-
Student Matching.” Kessler also 
shared her appreciation for the 
community created by the Clarke 
Honors College as a whole, noting 
the conference experience as unique 
because “you’re in this together 
with everyone.” She also adds some 
advice for students who might be 
nervous to present at research 
conferences, explaining that “getting 
out there and doing it is worthwhile.”

Sophomore Haley Taylor 
presented her Honors 111 research in 
fall 2019 centered around “Affordable 
Housing First: A Transition from 
Emergency Care to Prevention of 
Chronic Homelessness.” Taylor 

explained that participating in the 
Honors 111 Research Conference 
taught her the importance of “being 
explicit with your language … so your 
listener can hear and understand 
what you’re talking about.” She 
believes that having Honors 111 as 
the introductory course in the Clarke 
Honors College “really throws you 
right into research” and encourages 
students not to be “afraid to hit 
submit” on any application.

Presenting in Honors 111 can 
be a gateway to future research 
conferences, and students in the 
Clarke Honors College have shown 
that with practice and dedication 
to their topic, they can produce 
powerful presentations, encouraging 
change and moving audiences 
throughout the region.

All interviewees thank the Clarke Honors College faculty for their assistance, including Lauren Hill, Dr. Andrew Martino, Dr. Michael Koval and Heather 



At the Clarke Honors College, we are 
always looking for ways to engage 
with our community, whether that 
be the rest of the student body 
or the City of Salisbury. Ever since 
COVID-19 came to our area, this 
has been more important than ever. 
Many have been left stranded and 
lost, wondering if life will ever return 
to normal. Naturally, CHC students 
have stepped up to the challenge 
of staying committed to community 
engagement, even in the 
middle of a worldwide 
pandemic.

Casia Veeck, a 
nursing student who is 
minoring in Spanish, is 
using her skills to help 
the wider Salisbury 
community. Veeck 
volunteers at the 
TidalHealth Peninsula 
Regional as a translator 
for the hospital’s 
COVID-19 vaccine clinics. 
She greets Spanish-
speaking individuals 
and guides them 
through the registration 
process, answering any 
questions they might 
have in a language 
that is familiar to them. 
She also translates for 
Spanish-speaking patients when 
the Community Healthcare Worker 
Department does at-home visits. 

When asked about her 
experiences so far, Veeck said: “I love 
being a translator, as being able to 
speak Spanish breaks down so many 
health care barriers. My favorite 
experience is when I see a smile 
light up on a patient’s face when 
they realize that I speak Spanish. 
Unfortunately, minority groups don’t 
have the privilege of the same health 
care equities and opportunities as 

others. Therefore, medical service 
can be frustrating or confusing for 
those who do not speak English. The 
simple change of having a translator 
present in the medical field can solve 
many health care barriers and make 
patients feel more comfortable.”

Honors students Jack Lenox 
and Katie Stella-Breeding also have 
been helping out by leading the 
SU Cures COVID Initiative. This 
group is made up of SU students 

who are dedicated to helping their 
community fight COVID, whether it 
be through education, volunteering 
or otherwise. As Lenox steps down 
and graduates this semester, fellow 
Honors student Carly Nascembini 
will be stepping up to help Stella-
Breeding with the initiative. 

Lenox proudly said: “I think 
that this activity is informing 
our community and hopefully 
contributing to higher vaccination 
rates and helping to decrease 
the spread of the virus. I cannot 

understate the importance of vaccine 
equity either. It is helping to address 
social inequities deeply rooted in 
public health and hopefully making 
our community healthier, both 
physically and socially.”

Another Honors student, 
Anya Galbreath, is helping to feed 
SU students. She was a founding 
member of the Food for the Flock 
effort, a group that aims to relieve 
food insecurity among SU students. 

Since the club was 
founded in fall 2018, 
Galbreath has taken 
up various leadership 
roles. She said that one 
of the best experiences 
she has had thus far 
was receiving an email 
from an SU alum who 
had repeatedly used 
the pantry during their 
time at the school. They 
were so impacted by the 
pantry that they decided 
to donate to the effort. 

“They thanked us 
for our services and told 
us how much the pantry 
helped them to not have 
to worry so much and 
that they appreciated 
what we did,” Galbreath 
said. “It was so great 

to hear from someone who had 
used the pantry and to see that our 
hard work was actually making a 
difference in people’s lives.” She also 
added that she hopes that Food for 
the Flock continues to reach more 
students and increase awareness of 
food insecurity.

Even though we, as a world, are 
going through a time where many of 
us are feeling lost, there will always 
be people like the Clarke Honors 
students – people who step up and 
become a light in the darkness.

A LIGHT IN THE DARK: How CHC 
Students Are Helping Their Community

By Kyla Taylor
Kyla Taylor is a junior English major with a minor in marketing.
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Casia Veeck assisting a citizen at TidalHealth Peninsula Regional.
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The Eastern Shore of Maryland’s buried past of racism, 
bigotry and division has remained largely hidden from the 
public eye. One Clarke Honors College student, however, 
is actively working to shed light on the region’s dark and 
troubled history for future historians and activists alike to 
use for future action.

Thomas Long, a senior at SU, undertook an Honors 
creative project in spring 2021 unique to those of his fellow 
graduating peers; in his search, Long sought to uncover 
the truth behind the Ku Klux Klan’s presence in Delmarva 
communities throughout history.

“This research is intended to bring on the state of 
reckoning that’s going on right now [across the country],” 
Long said. “We need to 
come to terms with how 
bad our history was in 
order to reach [that] state 
of reckoning.”

Utilizing local, regional 
and national historical 
newspaper articles made 
accessible through SU’s 
Nabb Research Center, 
as well as the digital 
databases of the Library 
of Congress and the 
Somerset County Library, 
Long uncovered first-
hand accounts of local 
Klan activity across the 
lower Eastern Shore. 
The research is part of a 
larger undertaking by the 
Nabb Research Center, a guide detailing the racial terror 
lynchings of African Americans during the 19th and early 
20th centuries, which Long began collaborating on during 
the summer.

Long said the center’s inspiration for the research 
came after witnessing the killing of George Floyd and the 
Black Lives Matter movement over the summer, eventually 
leading him to discover the Eastern Shore’s little-known 
past as a Klan “hot spot” during the 1920s, which became 
the focus of his research.

The history was so buried, in fact, that Long was only 
able to explore Klan activity on the Eastern Shore by 
navigating through thousands of individual hundred-year-
old newspapers using keywords.

“There would be weeks where I wouldn’t find 
anything,” Long said.

Once reviewing newspapers from 1922, however, 

Long’s daunting journey had finally delivered promise. 
These newspapers detailed Klan rallies, cross burnings and 
even Klan representatives speaking to packed theaters 

https://libraryguides.salisbury.edu/c.php?g=1056210&p=8225340
https://libraryguides.salisbury.edu/c.php?g=1056210&p=8225340
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Nursing major Lindsey Farrell recently completed a creative project as her honors capstone. 
Farrell was kind enough to share her experience with The Saunterer as a graduating senior. 

How are you? It is a question you most likely hear often, whether a grocery store cashier 
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Blink
By Jada Jackson

Lids flutter
Lashes whisper
Debating
Should they
Uncover
Their secret
Inside?
Slowly consenting
Revealing
Liquid orbs
Made of ocean waves
Gently crashing
Against pure white sand
They smile
They laugh
They shine
And I’m drowning
But
Can’t come up 
For air
Until
Slowly
They shut again
Hiding their beauty
And
I still
Can’t breathe
Not sure I deserve
To perceive
Such wonder
Gone now
Brown curtains
Don’t stay closed
For long
And then
It happens again.

p%T[UVCNNKPG�2KPGq� 
by Ian Leverage

by Honors Students
Honors students are known for 
their ability to think outside the 
box. They excel in a variety of 
fields, and often, their thinking 
results in the unexpected. This 
semester, the Clarke Honors 
College, put out a call to all of 
its students for creative pieces. 
In response, we received the 
following works.

CREATIVE
WORKS

Gabriella Grigsby  
on her paintings: 
When the pandemic first hit, I thought it 
would be a quick two-week lockdown and 
our lives would go back to normal. Sadly, 
I was mistaken, and after several weeks of 
being quarantined in my house, I started 
to experience anxiety and depression, as 
I auk, 



Honors Student Ambassadors
Honors Student Ambassadors are exemplary students in the Clarke Honors College who are available to answer questions 
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The Clarke Honors College offers an enriched educational experience for 
students from all majors at SU. The College fosters collaboration between 
students and faculty to support undergraduate research, promotes 
interdisciplinary work and encourages innovation on the SU campus. Honors 
courses and extracurricular activities are intended to deepen a student’s 
educational experience and develop the next generation of leaders, 
scientists, educators and more.

HOW CAN YOU MAKE A DIFFERENCE?
We need your help to aid highly motivated students in attending professional 
conferences, purchase supplies to support undergraduate research 
(computers, lab equipment, etc.), fund experiential learning activities and 
more. Your gift will go toward enhancing the educational experience for some 
of SU’s most motivated students.

Give today at:
salisburyu.networkforgood.com/causes/4727-the-honors-college

SU has a strong institutional commitment to diversity and nondiscrimination in all programs, events, and services. To that end, the University prohibits discrimination on the basis of sex, gender, marital status, pregnancy, race, color, ethnicity, national origin, age, disability, genetic 
information, religion, sexual orientation, gender identity or expression, veteran status or other legally protected characteristics. Direct all inquiries regarding the nondiscrimination policy to the Office of Institutional Equity/Title IX Coordinator, Holloway Hall 100, 410-543-6426.

http://salisburyu.networkforgood.com/causes/4727-the-honors-college

